January 17, 2008 DIAA Board of Directors Meeting


63rd DIAA ANNUAL MEMBERSHIP MEETING

January 17, 2008
JOHN W. COLLETTE EDUCATION RESOURCE CENTER

I.
Call to Order


The 63rd DIAA Annual Membership meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. by DIAA Executive Director Kevin Charles.

II.
Roll Call


The following member schools were represented: Middletown High School, Appoquinimink High School, Brandywine High School, Concord High School, Mt. Pleasant High School, Caesar Rodney High School, Fifer Middle School, Cape Henlopen High School, Beacon Middle School, Mariner Middle School, Dover High School, Campus Community School, Maurice Moyer Academy, Glasgow High School, Christiana High School, Newark High School, William Penn High School, Gunning Bedford Middle School, Indian River High School, Sussex Central High School, Sussex Central Middle School, Polytech High School, Pencader, Ferris School, Lake Forest High School, Laurel High School, Laurel Middle School, Milford High School, Milford Middle School, Delcastle Technical High School, Hodgson Vo-Tech High School, Howard High School, Padua Academy, A. I. DuPont High School, John Dickinson High School, Thomas McKean High School, Charter School of Wilmington, CAB Calloway School of the Arts, Conrad High School, St. Elizabeth High School, Salesianum School, Smyrna High School, Smyrna Middle School, Sussex Technical High School, Tower Hill School, Woodbridge Jr./Sr. High School, Ursuline Academy, Sanford School, St. Andrew’s School, Red Lion Christian Academy, Caravel Academy, Wilmington Friends School, Delmarva Christian High School, Delaware Military Academy, and Wilmington Christian School.

Mr. Jerry Kobasa, DIAA Chairman, opened the meeting by welcoming attendees.

Ms. Debbie Corrado, DIAA state Tennis Tournament chair handed out a packet of information for Tennis Coaches in lieu of holding a 2008 Tennis Rules clinic. Athletic Directors were instructed to give the packets to their Coaches. Contents included policies for conducting a tennis “challenge ladder” and the correct format and protocol to use in conducting regular season matches.
Mr. Charles commented on issues and accomplishments by DIAA during 2007. He made a presentation on the revised DIAA website; discussed the NFHS Student Leadership Conference and the DIAA Student Leadership Conference and the application procedures for both Conferences. A handout containing applications and instructions was passed out. He reviewed issues to be addressed by DIAA and member schools during 2008. Mr. Charles also went over the application and procedures for applying for the DIAA Scholar-Athlete Awards.

Mr. Bradley Layfield, Executive Secretary of the Delaware Association of Athletic Directors (DAAD) made a presentation outlining his newly created and funded position. He went into detail regarding the Maryland Secondary Athletic Directors Association’s (MSADA) invitation to DAAD members to hold their Annual Meeting in conjunction with the MSADA Meeting. This would be held in Ocean City, MD in late April.

I.
Rules Revisions


1006.2.3 – Member Dues – Mr. Charles explained that there is funding gap between member dues and direct services which do not include salary or state tournament expenses and more than half has to do with the purchase of insurance. Mr. Charles stated that the increase in dues only covers about half of the funding gap. Mr. Charles reviewed the  increases proposed by the Rules and Regulations Committee. Ms. Samonisky expressed her concerns that her school is very small with a total enrollment of less than 500 students and if their school was charged separate fees for middle school and high school they would be paying the same amount or more for 500 students then a school of almost 1,000 students. Ms. Samonisky commented that this didn’t seem right. Mr. Charles commented that the logic behind this change was that the same insurance that covers the high schools also covers the middle schools. Mr. Legge made a motion to accept the proposed change to the dues structure. Mr. Charles commented that the motion was for the dues structure and did not include the decoupling. The motion was seconded by Mr. Hart and carried 40 in favor and 2 opposed. 

Fines – Mr. Neubauer explained that the current fines may not be high enough to provide an incentive to comply to the regulations. Mr. Neubauer commented that some of the small fines were out of line with the economy and were proposed to be increased. Mr. Neubauer stated that in several sections in addition to an increase in fines a recommendation for review by the Sportsmanship Committee was added. Mr. Neubauer also stated that the reason for the increase was to create more of an incentive e to comply with the regulations. Some of the membership commented that the felt the fine for using an ineligible athlete was too high. Mr. Charles commented that the committee felt that the current $200.00 fine was not significant enough. Mr. Holloway made a motion to approve the proposed fines with a change to the Use of Ineligible Athlete fine to read “up to $1,000.00”. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried by a vote of 40 in favor of and 2 opposed. 

1008.2.3.5 & 1009.2.3.6 – Attendance – Mr. Charles explained that the current language only addresses if you are absent due to illness or injury you are not eligible to participate and seemed to be incomplete. Mr. Charles stated that the proposal was to add a clause that made the rule clearer. Ms. Corrado made a motion to accept the proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Heiss and carried unanimously. 


1008.2.6.3 & 1009.2.6.4 –Gain or Loss of Eligibility – Mr. Charles explained that the current rule states that you gain or loose eligibility on the day report cards are issued but the problem with that is that schools issue their report cards at different rates. Mr. Charles stated that the Rules and Regulations Committee came up with a language to standardized the date. Mr. Charles commented that the date would be five school days after the end of the marking period. After considerable discussion Mr. Holloway made a motion to table this and refer it back to the Rules and Regulations Committee for further review. The motion was seconded by Mr. Massaferi and carried unanimously.

1008.3.0 & 1009.3.0 – Medical – Mr. Charles explained that the proposal was to include the word try out in the requirements of receiving a sports physical. Mr. Charles also explained that this proposal also included the requirement for a medical note for a student to be able to come back if the athlete suffered from a concussion or was concussed. Mr. Lahutsky made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried by a vote of 40 in favor and 1 opposed. 

1008.7.5 & 1009.7.5 – Coaching Out of Season – Mr. Charles commented that this proposal was to change the date June 14th to the first day after the last spring sport DIAA state tournament event. Mr. Charles commented that this would eliminate conflicts with the start of summer sports. Mr. Stevenson made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Hart and carried unanimously.

1008.9.0 & 1009.9.0 – Awards – Mr. Charles commented that this proposal would increase the maximum value of recognized awards given by schools to $250.00. Mr. Massaferri made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Darden and carried unanimously.


1009.2.3.2 – Shared Time Student – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal revised the shared student language and addressed the old format of vo-tech schools. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Huggins and carried unanimously.

1009.2.4 – Transfer Rule – Mr. Charles explained that the proposal did not affect the middle school transfer rule. Mr. Charles explained further that the proposal to change the high school transfer rule contains four components. Mr. Charles commented that the first is that students that have not previously competed in athletics who transfer will have no consequence to their athletic eligibility and are immediately eligible at the receiving school.  Mr. Charles commented that the second component would be during the first year of eligibility a student would have the opportunity to transfer one time without consequence. Mr. Charles stated that the Rules and Regulations Committee wanted to put a limit on the number of transfers by a first year student so students who transfer a second time during their first year of eligibility would be ineligible for 90 school days. Mr. Charles then commented that the students who are in their second, third, and forth year of eligibility would become ineligible if they transfer for one full school year in any sport they had previously participated in. Mr. Charles commented that the change to this rule is due to a considerable amount of movement of students as a result of a number of different things. After several questions and discussion The athletic directors also felt that the administration at each school should be able to review this proposal. Mr. Holloway made a motion to table this proposal and refer it back to the Rules and Regulations Committee for further review and to have it in place for the 2009-2010 school year. The motion was seconded by Mr. Sprinkle and carried by a vote of 23 in favor and 21 opposed.  
Mr. Wagner requested an additional vote on whether those present supported the concept of the proposed rule. The vote was overwhelmingly in favor of supporting.


1009.2.7.2 – 8th Grade Participation – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal would prohibit 8th graders playing up at the varsity level. Ms. Samonisky commented that in some small schools having participation by 8th graders helps to field some athletic teams. Some discussion of this history of having 7th grade through 12th grade in one building took place and comments of how the configurations have changed.  Mr. Charles commented that one of the concerns was that the 8th graders were not mature enough to participate at a very high caliber level and also that this would give some schools an advantage with an 8th grader participating at the high school level for five years versus four. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve this proposal with 8th graders participating at the sub-varsity level. The motion was seconded by Mr. Stevenson and carried on a vote of 25 in favor and 19 opposed. 

1009.4.3.2.1 – Splitting Teams – Mr. Charles explained that the current regulation prohibits cross country, indoor track, and outdoor track from splitting and competing in two competitions on the same day and are silent as to whether other teams can split. Mr. Charles commented that the proposal from the Rules and Regulations committee is to prohibit all teams from splitting and competing in two competitions on the same day. After some discussion Mr. Wagner commented that one concern was that the schools would create elite teams. Mr. Lamey made a motion to amend the proposal to allow all teams to split one time per season. The motion was seconded by Mr. Pullella and carried by a vote of 31 in favor and 9 opposed. 

1009.8.0 – New Officials Associations – Mr. Neubauer explained that the DIOC and the Officials Committee formed a sub committee to look at this regulation. Mr. Neubauer explained that there was very little regulation on new officiating associations requesting to be recognized by DIAA. Mr. Neubauer stated that this regulation stipulates the new steps that a new officials’ organization would have to take to become a DIAA recognized association. Mr. Neubauer explained that this basically adds a probationary period for any new group with a review by a sub-committee of the Officials’ Committee to ascertain that the group is a viable group. Mr. Schultz made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Furhman and carried unanimously. 
IV.  Other Business

None.

The 63rd DIAA Annual Meeting adjourned at 12:00 p.m.


Tina Hurley

DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes

Thursday, January 17, 2008 – 1:00 p.m.

John W. Collette Education Resource Center

I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order



The meeting was called to order at 1:10 p.m. by Gerald Kobasa, DIAA Chairperson.


B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Gerald Allen, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Catherine Marvel, Dianne Sole, Sister Ann Michele, Robert Reed, Woody Long, Michael Modica, and Dr. George Stone. Kevin Charles, Executive Director, and Paula Fontello, Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance.  Dr. Garrett Lyons, Phyllis Kohel, John Oliver, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, and Dr. Michael Owens were unable to attend the meeting.


C.
Approval of Agenda

Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.


D.  Approval of Minutes of December 13, 2007 Board of Directors’ Meeting

Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the minutes of December 13, 2007 Board of Directors’ meeting.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.


E.
Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income and expenses for the last month. Mr. Charles commented that the majority of the income came from revenue from the fall sports and corporate sponsor check from the National Federation and TMobile. Mr. Charles commented that the expenses were mostly from fall tournament costs.  

Ms. Marvel made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously. 

II.
Public Comment


None.

III.
Action Items


E.
Consideration of Proposed amendments to DIAA Regulations
Mr. Charles commented that he would present the regulations that were submitted by the Rules and Regulations Committee and considered by the Athletic Directors from this mornings Annual Athletic Directors meeting.

1006.2.3  - Mr. Charles explained the increases in the dues proposed by the Board subcommittee on fees. He commented that it could generate up to $15,000.00 which would cover the gap between the cost of insurance and revenue generated by dues. Mr. Charles commented that the member dues due date was revised from August 1 to October 1 to give schools more time to pay the dues with a deadline of January 1 after which a 10% late fee would be assessed. 

Ms. Samonisky commented that during the discussion at the athletic directors meeting and at the last Board meeting Mr. Charles commented that he wanted to decouple dues for a few schools by charging a separate fee for the middle school and separate fee for the high school at schools currently charged only to high school fee. Ms. Samonisky explained that her school is very small with a total enrollment of less than 500 students and if their school was decoupled and charged separate fees for middle school and high school they would be paying the same amount or more for 500 students then a school of almost 1,000 students. Ms. Samonisky commented that this didn’t seem right. Mr. Charles explained that he was trying to treat all schools the same and generate sufficient revenue to cover the cost of insurance.  Mr. Charles commented that this could be met without decoupling. Ms. Samonisky asked if the change could just based on enrollment. A Board member asked if the dues could be prorated based on the number of athletes on each team. Mr. Modica made a motion to add language to 1006.2.3.1 which states that if the combined middle school and high school student enrollment is less than 499 the middle school would be exempt. The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously.
Fine Structure – Mr. Charles commented that the attached fine structure was proposed and developed by the Board subcommittee on fees. Mr. Charles explained that this was approved by the Rules and Regulations Committee and was approved by the membership with one amendment to insert the words “up to $1,000.00” in 2.10.2.2 by unanimous vote. Ms. Fontello explained that under the current regulation a fine is mandatory if the forfeiture penalty is waived, however, if the words “up to” are added without any additional language that would appear to remove the mandatory fine. Ms. Fontello explained that if the Board wanted the rule to retain the mandatory fine, she recommended  adding additional language such as “a minimum of $200.00 and up to $1,000”.00. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve the proposed change. The motion was seconded by Mr. Modica and carried unanimously.
1008.2.3.5  - 1009.2.3.6 – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal reflects language in regulation to being able to participate relative to your attendance in school that day. Mr. Charles commented that the change was an attempt to clarify the rule and still leaves the decision up to the local school. Mr. Reed made a motion to approve the proposed change. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
1008.3.0 & 1009.3.0 – Mr. Charles explained that the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee proposed to add that a student must have a physical to try out as well as practice, scrimmage and compete. Mr. Charles explained that there was also a proposed change to 3.1.5 to add that a player who was unconscious or who had a concussion must have a doctor’s note to resume participation.  Mr. Charles commented that the third piece to this proposal was not supported by the membership was to change the language for required medical personnel in attendance at all football games. Mr. Charles explained that currently it is required at football games that the home team has to provide a licensed physician, NATA athletic trainer, or a registered nurse. Mr. Charles further explained that the Sports Medicine Advisory Committee suggested that this be revised to read that provisions shall be made for a Delaware licensed physician, a Delaware licensed athletic trainer, or a Delaware licensed nurse trained in sports medicine to be present at all football games. Mr. Charles commented that the Rules and Regulations Committee voted to not support this change because they were concerned about the impact on schools being able to have qualified people on staff. Ms. Marvel commented that the discussion with the membership included that they did not feel it had to be Delaware licensed physicians, nurses, or athletic trainers. Mr. Wagner made a motion to accept the current changes without adding the requirement for a Delaware license. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. 
1008.7.5 & 1009.7.5 – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal had to do with out-of-season coaching and the period of time a coach was able to coach over the summer. Mr. Charles commented that the proposal is to change the date from June 14 to the first day after the last DIAA spring sport competition date. Dr. Stone made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.
1008.9 & 1009.9 – Awards – Mr. Charles commented that our regulation currently allow for recognition awards given by schools including booster clubs to be up to $150.00. Mr. Charles explained that he has been told by the schools that it is hard to purchase awards for $150.00 or less. Mr. Charles stated that he has spoken with other states and many other states have recently raised their maximum amount for awards simply due to inflation. Mr. Charles commented that the proposal was to increase the amount to $250.00. Mr. Reed made a motion to accept this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried unanimously.

1009.2.3.2 – Shared-Time Students – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal amends a regulation that was written to address the old practice of half day regular school and half day vo-tech school. Mr. Charles stated that we no longer have that situation because the vo-tech schools are now all day schools.  Mr. Charles commented that there are still situations where students are being home-schooled for some courses and go to regular school for other courses and this rule was difficult to apply as written to those circumstances. Mr. Charles stated that the language was revised to clarify that you can only represent the school where you are receiving the majority of academic credits including your core academic credits. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the proposal. The motion was seconded by Dr. Sole and carried unanimously.
1008.8.0 & 1009.8.0 – Officials – Mr. Neubauer explained that the DIOC and the Officials committee formed a sub committee to look at this regulation. Mr. Neubauer explained that there was very little regulation on new officiating associations requesting to be recognized by DIAA. Mr. Neubauer stated that this regulation stipulates the new steps a new officials organization would have to take to become a DIAA recognized association. Mr. Charles explained that if a new organization was recognized they would now have to produce a list of documents for DIAA to evaluate and go through a probationary period and then be re-evaluated. Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve this proposal. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.

1008.2.6.3 & 1009.2.6.4 – Mr. Charles explained that this proposal was approved by the Rules and Regulations Committee but tabled by the membership. Mr. Charles commented that this regulation states that you gain or loose eligibility on the date that report cards are issued. Mr. Charles explained that the concern was that this date varies between schools. Mr. Charles stated that what was being proposed is that you gain or loose eligibility five days after the date of the end of the marking period. After some discussion Ms. Wilbur made a motion to send this back to the Rules and Regulations Committee for further review. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.
Ms. Fontello explained that she is recommending adding a definition section to ensure consistency of terms throughout the regulations. Ms. Fontello further explained that rather than inserting clarifying language each time a term is used, it is better to define the words to avoid inadvertent differences in the regulations and ensure consistent application. Ms. Fontello explained that she is basically taking what the Board has recognized and incorporating it into a definition. Some discussion ensued regarding whether or not relative care giver and legal guardian is the same. Ms. Corrado made a motion to approve the definition section. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried on a vote of 10-yes (Long, Samonisky, Marvel, Sister, Allen, Corrado, Stone, Reed, Sole, and Kobasa) 1 – abstention (Wilbur).
1009.4.3.2.1 – Splitting Teams – Mr. Charles commented that this regulation currently prohibits cross country, indoor track, spring track teams from splitting into two teams and competing in two competitions in the same day. Mr. Charles explained that the track community came to him with concerns that they were the only sports that were unable to split. Mr. Charles commented that this went to the Rules and Regulations Committee and they decided that no teams would be able to split. Mr. Charles stated that the proposal is that no teams are able to split and this is what went before the membership. The membership voted to amend this proposal by allowing any team to split one time during the season. Mr. Allen made a motion to accept the proposal to allow teams to split their team one time during the season and be charged for two events. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried by a vote of 10 – yes (Long, Wilbur, Samonisky, Marvel, Sister Ann Michelle, Allen, Wagner, Stone, Reed, and Sole) 1 – no (Corrado).
1009.2.4 – Transfer Rule – Mr. Charles explained that the proposal did not affect the middle school transfer rule. The proposal to change the high school transfer rule contains four parts. Mr. Charles commented that the first is that students that have not previously competed in athletics who transfer will have no consequence to their athletic eligibility and are immediately eligible at the receiving school.  Mr. Charles commented that the second component would be during the first year of eligibility a student would have the opportunity to transfer one time without consequence. Mr. Charles stated that the Rules and Regulations Committee wanted to put a limit on the number of transfers by a first year student so students who transfer a second time during their first year of eligibility would be ineligible for 90 school days. Mr. Charles then commented that the students who are in their second, third, and forth year of eligibility who transfer would be ineligible for one full school year in any sport they had previously participated in. Mr. Charles stated that this was presented to the membership and a motion was made to table this and refer back to the Rules and Regulations Committee to allow the headmasters and school principals more time to review. Some Board members commented that it would be better to move forward with this proposed change and make changes if needed along the way. Mr. Long made a motion to approve this proposal as is with the effective date being the second day of school in the 2008-09 school year. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried on a vote of 11 – Yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Wilbur, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sister Ann Michelle, Reed, Long, and Stone) 1 – No – (Sole).
8th Grade Participation – Mr. Charles explained that the proposal submitted by the Rules and Regulations Committee was to prohibit the schools from using 8th graders at the high school level. Mr. Charles stated that this would impact 14 schools which currently use 8th graders. Mr. Charles explained that some schools expressed concern they would not be able to field some teams without using their 8th graders. Mr. Long made a motion to allow 8th graders who are housed in the same building as the high school to participate at the sub-varsity level. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed. Mr. Wagner commented that the Rules and Regulations Committee felt this proposal should be either allow them to participate at all levels or not at all. After some discussion Mr. Reed withdrew his second and Ms. Wilbur made a motion to refer this back to the Rules and Regulations Committee for further review. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried by a vote of 11 – Yes (Kobasa, Wagner, Allen, Wilbur, Corrado, Samonisky, Marvel, Sole, Sister Ann Michelle, Reed, and Stone) and 1 – no (Long).
1006.10.1, 1006.11.0, 1008.6.1, 1009.2.3.6, 1009.6.2.1, 1009.7.5 - Mr. Charles explained that there was one other motion needed to approve some editorial and other minor changes that were approved by the athletic directors. Mr. Charles commented that in each case it is simply clarifying the current language.  Dr. Stone made a motion to approve these changes. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

A. Approval of Tournament Sanctions

Mr. Charles commented that all 23 events met the regular review process. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the sanction requests. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.
V.
Other

VI.
Public Comment

VII.
Adjournment

Ms. Wilbur made a motion for the Board to adjourn at 3:30 p.m.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.









Tina Hurley

